Meeting of
Land-of-Sky Regional Council

March 26, 2014
MINUTES

I. Call-to-Order – Bob Davy called the meeting to order.
II. Invocation – George Goosmann
III. Pledge of Allegiance 
IV. Roll Call – Bob Davy called the roll and the following members were present: Denise Braine, Glen Englram, Wayne Brigman, John Mitchell, Esther Manheimer, George Goosmann, Ryan Stone, Anne Coletta, Albert Gooch, Bob Davy, Dona Mennella, Charles Dickens, Kathe Harris, Mark Burrows, George Morosani, and Brenda Mills. Other guests included Nelson Smith, Judge Harry Martin, Matthew Martin, and Colin McCormick.  

V. Election/Appointment of Executive Committee, Officers, and At-Large Board Members – 
The 2014 Nominating Committee presented membership recommendations for the Executive Committee, officers and at-large Council members.  Recommendations included Ellen Frost, Dona Mennella, Wayne Brigman, Mike Hawkins, George Goosmann, Charlie Landreth, Simone Bouyer, Gene Knoefel, John Mitchell, Lawrence Ponder, and Brian Shelton for 2014-15 Executive Committee members.  Officer recommendations included: George Goosmann for Chairman, Ellen Frost for 1st Vice-Chair, Charlie Landreth for 2nd Vice-Chair, Mike Hawkins for Secretary, and Wayne Brigman for Treasurer.   At-large minority representatives included Brenda Mills representing Buncombe County and Simone Bouyer representing Madison County.  The Board is still searching for representatives from Henderson and Transylvania Counties.  George Morosani made a motion to approve the 2014 Nominating Committee’s recommendations and Mark Burrows seconded the motion, which was carried unanimously and without further discussion.   
VI. Induction of Land of Sky Officers – 

Inductees were sworn into their positions as officers of Land of Sky’s Board, as presented by the honorary Judge Harry Martin.  Bob Davy personally thanked Land of Sky staff and Council for all of their assistance.  George Goosmann proceeded to the regular meeting as the newly inducted Chairman of the Board.  
VII. Public Comment – 
VIII. Recognition of Special Guests – 
George Goosmann recognized Judge Martin, who has been a resident of Biltmore Forest for many years, and is the only resident who used to pay rent to the town, which was back in the 1940’s for a room above the Public Works Department for $25 a month.  Harry Martin, who is 94 years old, a retired Supreme Court Justice and very active in the community, honored the Board by commencing the Oath for new Board members.  Mr. Goosmann shared his appreciation and thanked Judge Martin for being a part of the meeting. 
IX. Chairman’s Comments & Roundtable – 
Mark Burrows shared that Transylvania County is still in the process of determining an economic development strategic plan.  Mr. Burrows also shared that Carolina West will be hosting an elected officials forum with manufacturers in a panel discussion on April 29, 2014 at Biltmore Park Hilton.  The region’s economic developers will be sending out information about this event to elected officials shortly.   Dona Mennella shared that Laurel Park started constructing their new ten year comprehensive plan last month with the assistance of Land of Sky staff.  Charles Dickens discussed that the Advisory Council on Aging will meet on Thursday, April 10, 2014 at 10:00am at the Mars Hill Library.  Mr. Dickens also shared that Dennis Streets, the Director of Aging and Adult Services in North Carolina, has announced his retirement.  Mr. Streets will become the Head of the Council on Aging in Chatham County.  Mr. Dickens shared that Mr. Streets will be missed and will be very difficult to replace.  Alan Lamberson of Madison County discussed a hiking event called “Walk Off the War”, taking place in Hot Springs on April 12th for area veterans.  Mr. Lamberson also shared that policy surveys have been mailed out to gain feedback towards the County’s master plan for Parks and Recreation with a goal to complete the project by January 2015.   Ryan Stone announced that Black Mountain has found a new Planning Director, Josh Harold, who will be serving on the TCC and the Housing Consortium.  Bob Davy shared that Fletcher is hosting their Annual Easter Egg Hunt on the afternoon of April 12th, 2014, which is the town’s biggest event of the year.  Mr. Davy also shared that the Town of Fletcher received a handwritten letter of appreciation and a check donation for the Town’s park from a gentleman who does not live in Fletcher, but uses their park often, and who wanted to help cover some of the expenses for the park.  George Goosmann shared that Biltmore Forest has received 89 qualified resumes in their search for a replacement for Nelson Smith, and have whittled down the list to 11 candidates who will be further narrowed down to three top candidates by next week for Biltmore Forest’s new Town Manager.  Esther Manheimer shared that the City of Asheville hired a new Attorney, Robin Currin, who hails from Raleigh and is one of NC’s top 50 attorneys.  Also in Asheville, the City Council and County Commissioners all agree on a resolution for the I-26 corridor project, which will go through the City of Asheville and across the Jeff Bowen Bridge.  City officials, Jan Davis, Mark Hunt, Joe Belcher, and Holly Jones worked with the DOT to come to an agreement and David Gantt and Mayor Manheimer spoke with the Secretary of Transportation in NC to highlight how the community had come together while working on this project in hopes that it would take priority with the State.  Asheville is also in the process of transferring the Ag Center property over to the Ag Department, which is currently owned by the City.  Anne Coletta shared that Flat Rock will be starting their budget process and that work on the Flat Rock Park is still ongoing and that there is a position available for a Director of Development position who will oversee marketing and fundraising for the Park.  This position will close on April 12, 2014.  Glen Englram discussed that Henderson County started their budget process last month but there is a small distraction due to the three Council members who are up for re-election this year and the primary election campaign is underway.  The County is also looking forward to receiving the results of the DOT Tourism studies.  Kathe Harris shared that the Senior Volunteer Services are really excited about the upcoming National Volunteer Week and the Kathleen Godwin Cole Awards and encouraged everyone to submit their nominations by April 1st.  Brenda Mills discussed Asheville’s upcoming Reverse Vendor Fair on April 9th and morning training session geared towards the business of public contracting. John Mitchell shared that Henderson County’s Commissioners accepted a new County flag.  
X. Minutes of Meeting from February 26, 2014 meeting – February Council meeting minutes were made available at the meeting.  Kathe Harris made a motion to approve the minutes and Wayne Brigman seconded the motion.  The motion was carried unanimously and without further discussion.  
XI. Modification and Approval of Agenda – Charles Dickens made a motion to accept the Agenda and Bob Davy seconded the motion.  The motion was carried unanimously and without further discussion.
XII. Consideration and Approval of Consent Agenda Items: Including, A. February FY 2013-14 Treasurer’s Report and B. WRP EPA Learning Assessment: Phase II.  Mark Burrows made a motion to accept the consent items and George Morosani seconded the motion.  The motion was carried unanimously and without further discussion.
XIII. Presentations/Recognition – The former Chairman of the Board, Bob Davy, was presented with a Certificate of Appreciation by the Board, for his dedication and service over the last year.  Mr. Davy shared that his time as Chairman was a wonderful experience.   
XIV. Old Business –
XV. New Business –
A. WRP – Agricultural Plastic Project Tobacco Trust Fund Proposal – 
At the request of the NC Nurseryman and Landscaper Association (NCNLA), WRP has been working to attract recycling service providers to collect waste plastics discarded by farms.  WRP is leading a grant proposal to help expand recycling opportunities for discarded agricultural plastics in North Carolina, which will improve farm efficiency, cost savings and revenue for tobacco growers.  This two-year project will divert 6,660 tons of agricultural plastics from landfills and create $2,095,000 in disposal savings, material revenues and sales increases.  The proposed contract amount includes $192,000 in Tobacco Trust Funds with an in-kind match of $90,200 from WRP and project partners, including NCDENR, USDA, private businesses, and grower associations.  Mark Burrows made a motion to approve this proposal and George Morosani seconded the motion.  The motion was carried unanimously and without further discussion.  
XVI. Executive Director’s Report – LeeAnne Tucker provided the Executive Director’s Report to the Board. 
A. New Council Member Orientation – Land of Sky will be hosting a new member orientation on April 23rd, 2014, to acclimate new Council Members to LOS policies and procedures.   
B. National Volunteer Week and the Kathleen Godwin Cole Award – Chairman Goosmann read the Volunteer Proclamation to the Board, which introduced National Volunteer Week from April 6 - April 12, 2014.   This week honors all of the volunteers who serve in the region through the Foster Grandparent Program, the Retired and Senior Volunteer Program, and the Senior Companion Program.  These volunteers served over 215,500 hours in community schools, child care centers, senior centers, and numerous other non-profit organizations.  George Goosmann read the Volunteer Week Proclamation to the Board and signed his support.  The Volunteer Services Department further honors their volunteers by presenting the Kathleen Godwin Cole Award to a deserving volunteer who has made an impact on senior adults in the community.  Nomination forms were provided to the Board and the Award Ceremony will take place immediately prior to the next regular Council meeting on April 23, 2014.
XVII. Adjournment –George Goosmann moved to adjourn the meeting and Wayne Brigman seconded the motion.  The motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned without further discussion.
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